
0 
 

 



1 
 

 
 

From the Curate 
 
 

 
 
 

Dear Friends, 
 
Towards the end of this month we shall be holding our Family 
Communion on 26th March (i.e. on the fourth Sunday rather than 
the third).  This is so that the children and their parents can join us in 
church as we celebrate Mothering Sunday.  No doubt many of our 
children will have taken their Mums a nice cup of tea or a special 
breakfast and may be taking her out afterwards for a special lunch. 
 
It is good that we celebrate our mothers in this way but on 
Mothering Sunday we also celebrate the relationship we have with 
the Church, the mother of us all.  Many will turn to the Church to 
celebrate special occasions in their life, their christenings, marriage and, at the end of their 
days, their funeral service.  As Christians we also come to church every week for our 
spiritual food, Holy Communion, and for the support and guidance the Church gives us 
throughout our lives. 
 
The day before Mothering Sunday we have another special event.  The Archdeacon of 
Boston, the Venerable Justine Allain Chapman, will be joining us for tea and to speak at our 
stewardship event.  There we will be reminding ourselves of all the Church does, all the 
benefits we receive from her; how we can share in her many activities and support her 
work in our own time. 
 
I look forward to seeing you all there. 
 
With every blessing, 

Rev Sonia 
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In this Month’s Priory News … 
 

 
 
Dear Friends, 
 
At the risk of 

being considered a typical Englishman (half of 
which I am – I leave you to decide which half!) I 
just have to comment on the time of year.  Some 
people reckon that Spring begins on the first day 
of March whilst others contend that it begins on 
the 20th March (vernal equinox).  Whichever 
way you want to go, there is no doubt in my 
mind at least that Spring is the most exciting 
season of them all!  This year we seem to have 
had the snowdrops, crocuses and daffodils with 
us for quite some time already and I have to 
admit that the thought of new green shoots and 
leaves waiting just around the corner also excites 
me.  This time last year work was just beginning 
on replacing the south aisle roof.  The recent 
quinquennial report has pointed out other work 
which needs our attention in the coming months.  
We rejoice that there has been a Christian witness on this site for nearly 900 years but it is not 
surprising with a building as old as ours there are considerable ongoing costs.  Elsewhere in this 
issue Revd Sue gives us some thoughts on funding matters and we look forward to hearing also 
from our Archdeacon on 25th March when we launch a funding campaign to help us to meet 
our future financial needs. 
 
In the following pages there is information about several events which are planned to take 
place during the coming year but with some dates still to be finalised the best way to keep up 
to date is to check our website. 
 

 

John 

 

This month’s recipe from Margaret sounds good to 
me.  I actually like to slice it and spread it with butter 
before eating it with a cup of Yorkshire Tea – Mm!! 

Spring is welcomed with a host of golden daffodils on 
our cover this month – courtesy of John Marsh. 

Church Calendar for March 10 

Cooking with Margaret 6 

Dates for your Diary 19 

Directory  2 

From the Curate 1 

In This Month’s Priory News 3 

Know your Alphabytes – M 13 

Letter from the Bishop of Grantham 18 

Light up the Spire 12 

Mission Matters 5 

News from the Tower 4 

Priory Church Coffee Group 5 

Priory Funding Programme 7 

Readings and Readers 16 

Registers for January 17 

Rotas for March 16 

Saint2 of the month –  Perpetua and Felicity 15 

Shrove Tuesday Pancakes 4 

Ubi Caritas 12 

Women’s World Day of Prayer 5 

Thanks to those who have sent in articles for Priory News. Please keep them coming. 
Please note: pictures containing recognisable children must be accompanied by 
authorisation to publish from their parents or guardians. We will not publish the 
names of children pictured unless specifically requested to do so by their 
parents or guardians. 
John Worthington, Cranmore Farmhouse, DSJ - Tel: 343860      priorynews@dsj.org.uk 
Please let us have your contributions for the April edition of Priory News BEFORE the 

deadline of Wednesday 22nd March. Thank you. 

mailto:priorynews@dsj.org.uk
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Reports and News 
 
 

 News From The Tower 
 
 

On the 5th February we held our A.G.M. all the current officers holding 
post were re-elected.  Dates were set for tower cleaning and suggestions 
for outings were put forward to be agreed at a later date when members 
are aware of free time.  
 

There was some lengthy discussion about the “Fabric report” which contains a number of 
items relating to the ringing chamber and the tower. 
 

Mike 

 

 Shrove Tuesday Pancakes 
 
Some forty parishioners enjoyed an excellent evening on 
Shrove Tuesday when Margaret Flegg and her merry band of 
helpers once again worked their magic both within the 
kitchen and without! 
 
As always, we were treated to a choice of delicious home 
made soup starters followed by pancakes with an array of 
fillings including apple, apple and strawberry, traditional sugar 
and lemon, and syrup!  And, according to Margaret, the first 
one never burns despite her trusty frying pans having 
remained unused since last year!  How does she do it?  Thank 
you Margaret for all the hard work.  
 
Trevor Harwood again entertained us with a couple of readings from Stanley Holloway’s 
Monologues and the evening closed with a beetle drive with winners awarded bars of 
chocolate to top up the sugar levels lest the pancakes hadn’t been sufficient! 
 
In all, a very creditable sum of £77 was raised for church funds.  Congratulations to all and a 
big thank you for coming. 
 

John Marsh 
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 Women’s World Day of Prayer 
 
For over 100 years women have come together in their own communities across the world 
to offer prayers for the needs of their own or another country. 
 
The Women’s World Day of Prayer focus this year is the Philippines; women there have 
compiled the service, making participants aware of the issues affecting their lives, thereby 
making our prayer more informed.  In Britain alone 6000 services will be held so it is only to 
be imagined how many people worldwide will have prayed for the Philippines by the time 
the day is over.  If you would like to be part of this wave of prayer please come to the Priory 
Church Hall on Friday 3rd March at 2pm.  As well as the service there will be time for 
refreshments and fellowship with people from other churches in the area. 
 

Kate Drewett 

 

 Mission Matters 
 

Soup and Sandwiches 
 
Lent has begun, and so now the annual Soup and Sandwich lunches are under way every 
Thursday in the church hall from 12.00 noon.  Thanks to all our ‘customers’ who came to 
the first lunch.  Please come again and bring a friend.  All the money raised will be going 
partly to the Leprosy Mission Purulia Hospital Appeal, as well as the other charities which 
we support. 
 
CMS boxes are still available at the back of church.  Please do take one . 

Victoria 

 

 Priory Church Coffee Group 
 
On Thursday, 16th February, we held our AGM where we discussed the allocation of funds 
from our events throughout the year.  We are loyally supported and consequently were in 
the fortunate position of having £1,200 for this purpose. 
 
We made the following choices: 
 
Music in Church   £300 
Church Hall Kitchen Fund  £200 
Votive Candle Stand 
 (for the Lady Chapel) £200 
Lighting the Spire   £100 



6 
 

Lives     £100 
Air Ambulance    £100 
Dementia Support Group  £100 
Children’s Church   £50 
Church Hall Garden   £50 
 
We set the dates for our future events: 
 
11th May   Spring Coffee Morning 
6th July   Afternoon Tea 
14th September  Autumn Coffee Morning 
30th November  Pre Advent Coffee Morning 
 
Thank you for your support in the past and we look forward to seeing you at our events in 
the coming year. 

Jane Thompson 

 

  

 

Cooking with Margaret 
Banana Bread 

Ingredients 
 
4 oz butter 
4 oz soft brown sugar 
2 eggs beaten 
½ tsp vanilla essence 
9 oz plain flour 
2 tsp baking powder 
3 ripe bananas,mashed 
3 oz pecan nuts, chopped 
 

Method 
 
Preheat oven to 180°C/350'F/Gas4  
Grease and line the base of a 2 lb loaf tin 
Cream the butter and sugar until soft and pale, then 
beat in eggs and vanilla essence 
Stir the dry ingredients together and fold into creamed 
mixture alternately with the mashed bananas 
Fold in the nuts 
Turn into prepared tin and bake for about a hour until 
well risen and golden brown 
Cool in the tin for 10 minutes before turning out on to 
a cooling rack 
Enjoy. 
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 Priory Funding Programme 2017 – the real story! 
 
I was wondering what I ought to write to you all about the Funding Programme, which we 
are launching on 25th March with a rather splendid afternoon tea and presentation by our 
Archdeacon, Justine…and then it dawned on me that you will have heard all the reasons 
before – and that no amount of talking about vision and future plans (even if they are 
exciting to those involved) will make a scrap of difference if you can’t get beyond the eyes-
glazing-over stage that the title immediately invokes!  
 
So instead I am offering you, not figures and statistics, but the “back story” of what we are 
doing, as written by someone who has thought it through.  So make yourself comfortable, 
imagine God is listening alongside you, and enjoy…. 
 

**************** 

Until quite recently, I had no idea that the money I put on the collection plate had 

anything to do with faith.  I thought it was a bit like paying subs.  It never 

occurred to me that I was taking part in an act of worship.  Maybe thatõs 

because in all the churches Iõve worshipped in, and thatõs a lot as I travelled a lot 

in the army, this part of the service waséa bitérushed? Awkward? Forgotten 

about? 
 

I didnõt know that what I was actually doing when I fished around for the loose 
change in my handbag, was presenting to God a gift that said both ôThank youõ and 
ôI love youõ. 
 

Then I realised that every week Iõd been hearing a prayer which was key to this 

part of the service, but Iõd never noticed: 
 

òYours, Lord, is the greatness, the power, the glory, the splendour, and the 

majesty; for everything in heaven and on earth is yours.  All things come from you, 

and of your own do we give you.ó 
 

Maybe I wasnõt concentrating, or Iõd put it in the ôdonõt understandõ pile (with all 

the other new things that I was learning).  But those words òAll things come from 

you and of your own do we give you.ó  It was a spiritual act.  It was about faith.  

The offertory was an act of worship and Iõd missed it. 
 

Then, to my great confusion, I learned that not everyone calls it the offertory.  

Some call it the offering and some say collection.  These differences reflect the 

different traditions and ways Christians worship.  This variety is wonderful, but it 

can be confusing!  For example some say the offertory is the moment in the 
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service when we are simply presenting our gifts of money, which represents us 

(the offering of ourselves) to be used for the Kingdom of God.  Thereõs a direct 

link between what I give, and the continuing work of the Church.  This works for 

me, as I think everybody should have the chance to hear about Godõs love and who 

Jesus is.  It makes sense, especially when I think of why we pay Parish Share. 
 

And some believe that when the offering is brought up with the elements (bread 

and wine), it represents the idea of us sacrificing what we have, as during Holy 

Communion (the Eucharist) we remember that Jesus sacrificed everything for us. 
 

No doubt, even within these two ends of the spectrum there will be Christians who 

hold different views.  To try and simplify it, so as far as I can tell, some see the 

offering as an offering of themselves, and others see it as our response to Jesusõ 
sacrifice.  And no doubt many think itõs a bit of both, and perhaps many more (like 
me until recently) havenõt ever really considered its representation at all.  So what 

does it mean to you?  Is our offering an acknowledgement of all that God has 

generously and freely given us?  Are we offering ourselves on the plate for Godõs 

work?  Is our money offering more about the sacrifice weõve made, as we lead on 

to the Eucharist and remember everything Jesus sacrificed for us?  Or is it 

something else?  What does this act of worship mean to us? 
 

As for me, what changed my mind about the offering, was the sacrifice bit.  Thatõs 

what converted my giving habits.  When I paused and reminded myself that Jesus 

literally gave up his life for me, (I often have to do this), I felt ashamed when I 

thought of my own offering.  Thatõs a strong word but itõs exactly how I felt.  A 

slightly older and much wiser Christian friend assured me that God isnõt into the 

shame game.  He just loves me and always desires the best for me. 
 

Thatõs comforting, but nonetheless, my attitude changed and I started thinking 

differently about my offering.  It was not generous, was not a sacrifice, was not a 

representation of how grateful I am, or how I love Jesus.  What Iõd been giving 

before was an amount that could easily get lost in my untidy handbag.  Since 

deciding to give generously I actually feel that Iõm taking part in an act of worship, 

rather than paying subs.  Now what I give is part of my relationship with God.  Itõs 

saying ôThank youõ and ôI love youõ. 

 

**************** 
 

So now you see why we are launching our Funding Programme. It goes far deeper than 
needing to pay the bills: it’s about our faith and our response to God’s love. See you on 25th 
March! 

Rev Sue 
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CHURCH CALENDAR FOR MARCH 2017 
 

1st Wednesday ASH WEDNESDAY 
   9:30 am  Holy Chaos Toddler Service 
   7:30 pm  Holy Communion with the Imposition of Ashes 
 

2nd Thursday Chad, Bishop of Lichfield, Missionary, 672 
   9:30 am  Holy Communion 
   10:30 am Home Communions 
   12:00-1:30 pm Lent Lunch in the Hall 
   7:45 pm  Church Ladies’ Fellowship: A.G.M. & Beetle Drive 
 

3rd Friday  Women’s World Day of Prayer 
   2:00 pm  Service for World Day of Prayer: Church Hall 
   5:30 pm  Friday Knights 
   6.45 pm  Choir practice 
   7:30 pm   Ringers practice 
 

4th  Saturday 3.00pm  Lent Course preview film – The King’s Speech : hall 
 

5th SUNDAY THE FIRST SUNDAY OF LENT 

   9:00 am  Holy Communion (said) 
   10:00 am Family Service 
 

7th Tuesday Perpetua, Felicity & Companions, Martyrs at Carthage, 203 
 

8th Wednesday Edward King, Bishop of Lincoln, 1910 
   9:30 am  Holy Chaos - toddler service 
   6.00pm  Vision and Strategic Planning meeting (Vicarage) 
 

9th Thursday 9:30 am  Holy Communion 
   12:00-1:30 pm Lent Lunch in the Hall 
   2:00 pm  Lent Group (1) 
 

10th Friday  Ember Day 
   3.30pm  Fabric Committee (in church) 
   5:30 pm  Friday Knights 
   6:45 pm  Choir 
   7:30 pm   Ringers 
 

11th Saturday Ember Day 
 

12th SUNDAY THE SECOND SUNDAY OF LENT 

   10:00 am  Sung Eucharist 
 

14th Tuesday 2:00 pm  Holy Communion at Braeburn Lodge 
   9:00 am  Deanery Clergy Chapter at Crowland 
   7.00pm  PCC Communion, followed by 7.30pm PCC meeting: 
      At Cranmore Farmhouse 
 

15th Wednesday 9:30 am  Holy Chaos Toddler Service 
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16th Thursday 9:30 am  Holy Communion 
   12:00-1:30 pm Lent Lunch in the Hall 
   2:00 pm  Lent Group (2) 
   7:45 pm  Church Ladies’ Fellowship: Richard Adams, (Open meeting) 
 

17th Friday  Patrick, Bishop, Missionary, Patron of Ireland, c.460 
   5:30 pm  Friday Knights 
   6:45 pm  Choir practice 
   7:30 pm   Ringers practice 
18th Saturday 12.00-1.30pm Churches Together Lent Lunch at the Priory 
   2:00 pm  Churches Together: Paddington film afternoon (T.B.C.) 
 

19th SUNDAY THE THIRD SUNDAY OF LENT 

   10:00 am  Sung Eucharist with Braeburn Lodge attending 
   6:00 pm  Choral Evensong (Plainsong) 
 

20th Monday JOSEPH OF NAZARETH 
 

21st Tuesday Thomas Cranmer, Archbishop of Canterbury, Reformation Martyr, 1556 
 

22nd Wednesday 9:30 am  Holy Chaos Toddler Service 
 

23rd Thursday 9:30 am  Holy Communion 
   12:00-1:30 pm Lent Lunch in the Hall 
   2:00 pm  Lent Group (3) 
 

24th Friday  5:30 pm  Friday Knights 
   6:45 pm  Choir practice 
   7:30 pm   Ringers practice 
 

25th Saturday THE ANNUNCIATION OF OUR LORD TO THE BLESSED VIRGIN MARY 
   4.30pm  Funding Campaign afternoon tea in the hall 
      Guest speaker: The Ven Justine Allain-Chapman 
 

26th SUNDAY THE FOURTH SUNDAY OF LENT  (Mothering Sunday) 

   10:00 am Family Communion 
 

29th Wednesday 9:30 am  Holy Chaos Toddler Service 
 

30th Thursday 9:30 am  Holy Communion 
   12:00-1:30 pm Lent Lunch in the Hall 
   2:00 pm  Lent Group (4) 
 

31st Friday  5:30 pm  Friday Knights 
   7.30pm  Octave concert (Launch of Music at The Priory 2017) 
 

April 
 

2nd SUNDAY THE FIFTH SUNDAY OF LENT 

   9:00 am  Holy Communion (said) 
   10:00 am Family Service 
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 Ubi Caritas 
 

Priory Church, Deeping St James, is the venue for a unique music experience at 7.30pm on 
Friday, 31st March, as it hosts the renowned chamber choir Octave to launch the 2017 
Music at The Priory series of concerts.  The uniqueness comes from the fact that the 12-
strong choir, conducted by Simon Lumby, is the only fully ordained music ensemble in this 
country.  As a choir composed entirely of priests, Octave’s high standards come partly from 
the fact that the words as much as the music are sung with meaning and intensity.  That 
several of them are also professional musicians undoubtedly helps! 
 
Fr Simon Lumby is currently the parish priest at St Aidan’s, New Parks, in Leicester, but he is 
also a professional tenor, former opera singer, renowned organist and, of course, the 
conductor of Octave.  Under his baton the choir have made two recordings – O Sing Joyfully 
and God is with us – and have also performed throughout Leicester diocese as well as on 
Radio Leicester.  Giving a concert in Lincoln diocese is a first for the choir, although two 
members of Octave made a previous appearance at the Priory last year performing an 
evening of tenor and harp music which included the premiere performance of a work by 
Priory Church’s choirmaster, Charles Paterson. 
 
Ubi Caritas contains music for Lent and Passiontide in a startling variety of styles.  To give 
you a flavour, two motets by the early 20th century composer Edgar Bainton, Open thy 
gates and Christ in the wilderness, are lyrical and haunting, while Go to dark Gethsemane by 
T. Tertius Noble  is by turns tender, melodramatic and atmospheric.  Bach’s contribution to 
the evening is a solemn and impressive chorale, while Lotti’s Crucifixus from the turn of the 
17th century moves through dissonance and agony into an awe-inspiring peacefulness.  The 
evening would not be complete without the brilliant Ubi Caritas by 21st century composer 
Morten Lauridsen, which gives this concert its title.  
 
Tickets for the evening are priced at £8 to include refreshments and are available from 
Priory ticket office (01778 343860), or via email (vicar@dsj.org.uk) or at the door.  
 

 Light up the Spire 
 
We have mentioned before that we are sometimes approached by people who wish to 
celebrate a special occasion or to commemorate a relative by sponsoring the lighting of the 
church spire on a particular date.  We are pleased to acknowledge that we have received 
such a request and a donation from Alice Wall for the 8th of March and the 19th of 
November. 
 
If you are interested in making a similar request in the future, please contact the Vicar, 
Curate or Treasurer and, if you would like an acknowledgement to appear in Priory News, 
please give details of your relative or the special occasion concerned.  Thank you. 
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Revd Sue continues her series of articles based upon the 
letters of the alphabet with one which, in the light of the 
ǊŜŎŜƴǘ .ƛǎƘƻǇǎΩ ǎǘŀǘŜƳŜƴǘ and Synod vote, is a topic of 
conversation on the lips of many Christians at present. 
 

M is for ….Marriage 
 

 
Last month our General Synod debated fiercely about same sex marriage, and whether or 
not to take note of the latest Bishops’ statement on church policy. By a slender margin, 
Synod decided not to take note of their report – a significant reaction caused by fear that to 
do otherwise would entrench the Church further in bitterness about the nature of marriage 
and how it affects same sex couples.  So here are a few points about the institution of 
marriage… 
 
First of all, the Church acknowledges that in principle marriage is a lifelong commitment.  
The remarriage of divorcees has gradually become more accepted, although still subject to 
the conscience of the officiating priest, but for years the issue was fudged by a ban on 
remarriage being upheld while at the same time it was possible to offer a church blessing to 
those remarrying.  A key part of the agreement to remarry divorcees stems from the 
requirement that there should be some form of penitence expressed for past mistakes 
alongside the willingness to try again in a new marriage.  In our parish, divorcees are 
required to undergo an interview to ensure that this is the right course of action, and if the 
current relationship has caused or been instrumental in the break-up of the previous 
marriage, the couple cannot be married in church.  There are, of course, other possible 
reasons why it might not be appropriate, but often it is good to be able to facilitate a fresh 
start.  
 
Marriage has not always meant the same thing down the ages.  “Lifelong”, for example, has 
a different meaning when the average life expectancy is more than the 40-50 years of New 
Testament times!  In days when women were seen as chattels, they had no rights and could 
be divorced in circumstances that today we would regard as shocking.  Not preparing one’s 
husband’s food as he liked it, for instance, was good enough grounds for divorce in 
medieval times, and as far back as the Old Testament Mosaic law was heavily geared to the 
“hardness of heart” that Jesus referred to on the one occasion when he spoke about 
marriage.  Matthew 19 : 1-9 is often used as an argument against divorce, with its 
injunction (still used in the marriage service today)  “What God has joined together, no man 
must separate”.  What is less often quoted, however, is Jesus’s final comment:  “That is a 
course not everyone can accept, but only those for whom God has appointed it.  For while 
some are incapable of marriage because they were born so, or were made so by men, there 
are others who have renounced marriage for the sake of the kingdom of Heaven.  Let those 
accept who can.”  
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There is a difference between the doctrine of the Church and the actual words of Jesus:  
nowhere does he actually say, for instance, that marriage is specifically for the raising of 
children – but the Church insists on this still in canon law: 
 
¢ƘŜ /ƘǳǊŎƘ ƻŦ 9ƴƎƭŀƴŘ ŀŦŦƛǊƳǎΣ ŀŎŎƻǊŘƛƴƎ ǘƻ ƻǳǊ [ƻǊŘΩǎ ǘŜŀŎƘƛƴƎΣ ǘƘŀǘ ƳŀǊǊƛŀƎŜ ƛǎ ƛƴ ƛǘǎ 
nature a union permanent and lifelong, for better for worse, till death them do part, of one 
man with one woman, to the exclusion of all others on either side, for the procreation and 
nurture of children, for the hallowing and right direction of the natural instincts and 
affections, and for the mutual society, help and comfort which the one ought to have of the 
other, both in prosperity and adversity.  (Canon B30.1) 
 
With regard to marriage, one might question the way the Church makes laws and claims 
them as “our Lord’s teaching”, having added substantially to what Jesus is actually reported 
as saying. 
 
So where does this leave same sex couples?  Today’s world has a far greater understanding 
of human sexuality, and a church that (in good old Anglican fashion!) relies entirely on 
reason, scripture and tradition for its dogma is always going to come up against the 
stumbling block of humanity moving on – unless scripture is read through the lens of 
modern day living and tradition is questioned for its integrity.  We all know what it is like to 
be faced with the statement “We’ve always done it like this!” when tradition becomes 
outdated.  In my own opinion, scripture always has been seen through the lens of the times 
in which it was written:  and if we want to study the word of God, our best hope is simply to 
study Jesus himself, the ever-present Word.  Jesus said nothing at all in condemnation on 
the subject, and it seems to me that if same-sex couples aspire to the ideals of marriage in 
their relationship, this should be encouraged and blessed.  After all, “By their fruits you shall 
know them”. 
 

Rev Sue 
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Saints of the Month:  
 

7th March: Perpetua, Felicity and 
companions. 203 A.D. 

 
The story of Perpetual, Felicity and their companions, 
written by Perpetua herself and edited by 'an eye witness'  
is one of the earliest and most important Christian texts.  It 
is an account of their martyrdom at Carthage. 
 

Perpetual, aged 22, came from a noble family and had a very young baby.  Felicity her slave 
girl was pregnant and later gave birth while in prison.  At the time of their arrest with four 
male companions they were preparing for baptism.  The intention was that they should be 
thrown to the beasts during the games to celebrate the emperor's birthday. 
 
Perpetua's father tried hard to make her abandon her faith but she would not.  She was 
baptised in gaol but her parents took her baby away to be cared for.  As Felicity had given 
birth before the games she too could now suffer with the others.  While in prison Perpetua 
received visions; one was ascending a ladder into heaven which was described as a garden, 
the other a vision of her dead brother whom she saw as happy and healthy. 
 
Entering the arena, Perpetual, Felicity and their companions were first scourged and then 
given over to the beasts.  After sharing the kiss of peace they were finished off with sword 
blows to the throat. 
 
For the Early Church the story was important because it showed they placed their loyalty to 
Christ above everything, including family.  It also showed how in Christ social status was 
meaningless, Perpetual and Felicity dying side by side. 
 
Perpetua and Felicity are regarded as patron saints of mothers and expectant mothers ... it 
is fortunate that mothers today are not faced with the sort of choices that Perpetua and 
Felicity had to make in their day. 
 

Revd Sonia 
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Readings and Readers for March 
 1st Reading 1st Reader 2nd Reading 2nd Reader Gospel 

5th 

THE FIRST SUNDAY OF LENT 

9:00 
am 

Genesis 2: 
15-17; 3:1-7 

Caroline 
Herron 

Romans 5: 
12-19 

Jo 
Astle 

Matthew 4: 
1-11 

12th 

THE SECOND SUNDAY OF LENT 

10:00 
am 

Genesis 12: 
1-4a 

Ann 
Bennett 

Romans 4: 
1-5, 13-17 

Kate 
Drewett 

John 3: 
1-17 

19th 

THE THIRD SUNDAY OF LENT 

10:00 
am 

Exodus 17: 
1-7 

Jane 
Thompson 

Romans 5: 
1-11 

Joy 
Cunningham 

John 4: 
5-42 

26th 

THE FOURTH SUNDAY OF LENT (Mothering Sunday) 

10:00 
am 

n/a n/a n/a n/a John 9 

Apr 
2nd 

THE FIFTH SUNDAY OF LENT 

10:00 
am 

Ezekiel 37: 
1-14 

Cled 
Bennett 

Romans 8: 
6-11 

Niccy 
Fisher 

John 11: 
1-45 

 
 

Rotas for March 

Servers 
 9:00 am 10:00 am 6.00 pm 7.30 pm 

1st - - - John & Simon 

5th Geoff Paul - - 

12th - Chris & Nick - - 

19th - Paul & Simon Geoff - 

26th - John & Chris - - 

Apr 2nd Geoff Paul - - 
 
 
 

Sidesmen 

5th B Anne Meekings and Shelagh Fisher 

12th C Tim Hitchborn and Cled Bennett 
19th D Trevor Harwood and Kim Hallam 

26th E Juliet Mills, Margaret Flegg & Liz Bridgeman 
Apr 2nd F Val Wilde, Doris Bellairs & Christine Masters 
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Intercessions 

 9:00 am 10:00 am 

5th Sue/Sonia TBA 
12th - Bet Washbrooke 

19th - Niccy Fisher 

26th - Tony Masters 
Apr 2nd Sue/Sonia TBA 

 
Bread and Wine                      Coffee 

5th Ann & Cled Bennett Johanna Jones & Jill Ironside 

12th Pat Feek & Doris Warner Liz Spratley & Linda Sellars 
19th Doris Bellairs & Christine Masters Ann Bennett & Penny Hebblewhite 

26th John & Victoria Worthington Jan & Tanwen Fisk 

Apr 2nd Niccy Fisher & Simon Marshall John & Sue Marsh 
 
 

Flowers  Cleaning Brasses  

5th Lent Feb27th-Mar12th  Jan & Tanwen Fisk 

12th Lent    

19th Lent 13th -26th  Dick & Anthea Wray 

26th Lent  19th Joan Dyke & Linda Mann 

Apr 2nd Lent 27th – Apr 9th  Josie Waghorn & Joy Cunningham 
 

 
 

Registers for January 
 
 

Baptisms: ²Ŝ ǿŜƭŎƻƳŜ ƛƴǘƻ ǘƘŜ [ƻǊŘΩǎ ŦŀƳƛƭȅΥ 
 
Funerals: ²Ŝ ŎƻƳƳŜƴŘ ǘƻ DƻŘΩǎ ƪŜŜǇƛng: 
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Letter from the 
Bishop of 
Grantham 

Dear Friends, 
 
As I sit down to write I am already beginning to turn over in my 
mind the words of the hymn that I am going to be using and 
praying throughout Lent.  The season itself will have begun by the time that you receive this 
letter, but I hope that it will not be too late to ponder Cowper’s sentiments once again and 
for us all to draw some inspiration from them.  He begins: 

ΨO for a closer walk with God,  
A calm and heavenly frame, 
A light to shine upon the road 
That leads me to the Lamb! 
 

He is describing loss and he is saddened by it: 
Ψ²ƘŜǊŜ ƛǎ ǘƘŜ ōƭŜǎǎŜŘƴŜǎǎ L ƪƴŜǿΣ  
²ƘŜƴ ŦƛǊǎǘ L ǎŀǿ ǘƘŜ [ƻǊŘΚΩ 
 

Perhaps this is a feeling that we might all share at different times in our lives.  Pressures 
crowd in, tragic events dominate the news, God himself can appear to be very distant, and 
as for the Church…?!!  With Cowper, we may well say: 

Ψ²ƘŜǊŜ ƛǎ ǘƘŜ ǎƻǳƭ ǊŜŦǊŜǎƘƛƴƎ Ǿƛew,  
hŦ WŜǎǳǎ ŀƴŘ Iƛǎ ²ƻǊŘΚΩ 

 
But I hope that with Cowper we shall have the courage and the strength to hang on, 
through a time that he describes as being an ‘aching void’, and also with him to look 
seriously at ourselves, to the extent that we tear even our ‘dearest idols’ from their 
thrones.  If we are able to do these things, then there will be light at the end of the tunnel, 
and the closer walk with God that we sought at the beginning. 
 
Lent, then, is the time for having the courage to allow ourselves to enter the ‘aching void’ 
and to face our ‘dearest idols’, whatever they may be – things such as our dangerous 
dependencies or our covetousness or our self-righteousness or our sense of entitlement.  
These are difficult things, as I know in my own life, but they are very human things, and 
really can be called idols, I believe. 
 
Lent has become a time in which, rather than giving something up, people have recently 
seen the value of taking something on.  They give time to be good neighbours, for example, 
and don’t fixate about refraining from chocolate or sweets, or whatever.  I absolutely 
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applaud this tendency to ‘take on’.  However, I also think the older, sterner, discipline of 
Lent has a great deal to commend it.  By this, I don’t mean simply the discipline that 
involves giving something up, but the discipline that is involved in taking a long hard look at 
oneself and at the world.  This discipline, which can be uncomfortable, is to do with facing 
the void and tackling our idols.  It is what I shall be trying to do this Lent. Perhaps you might 
join me? 
 

Holy God, our lives are laid open before you; rescue us from the 
chaos of sin and through the death of your Son bring us healing 
and make us whole in Jesus Christ our Lord.  Amen. 

 
May God bless you this month, 
 

+ Nicholas 

 
The Common Worship Additional Collect for Ash Wednesday is copyright © The Archbishops’ Council 2004. 
 

  

 Some dates for your diary 
 
Following our very successful 2016 Concert Series, “Music at the Priory”, we are in the 
process of planning a further series for 2017.  Preliminary details are as follows, but please 
don’t organise your holiday plans around these dates as there could be some changes!  As 
further details are finalised we shall keep our website up to date and also include any 
changes in further issues of Priory News. 
 
Friday, 31st March 7.30 pm Octave: Ubi Caritas: The All-Vicars’ Choir (See 

advert) 
Sunday, 30th April 7.00 pm Lincolnshire “Letters Aloud!” with music by 

Intermezzo String Quartet (part of Deepings 
Literary Festival) 

Sunday, 4th June 3.00 pm Fenland Consort: A group of local musicians who 
will perform on keyboard, flute, violin, viola and 
‘cello; A varied programme to include music from 
the Baroque trio sonata to 21st Century jazz 

Sunday, 2nd July 3.00 pm Flute recital by Catherine Handley 
Saturday, 22nd July 12.00 noon Organ recital by David Brindle (part of our 

Patronal Festival celebrations) 
Sunday, 6th August  3.00 pm Guy Turner & Jeremy Jepson 
Sunday, 8th October 3.00 pm Organ Recital by Christopher Dexter-Mills 
Sunday, 5th November 3.00 pm Divers Voyces 
Sunday, 26th November 3.00 pm Freshe Ayre 

 


